Town of Haw River
Town Council Meeting

Monday, February 6, 2012
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, February 6, 2012 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Ashley Warren
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis, Clerk Melanie Hamilton

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.

Mayor Boggs read a letter of commendation from Police Chief Neal Dickens recognizing the outstanding service of Corporal David James Cummings while on duty for the Haw River Police Department. His actions resulted in the apprehension of three suspects responsible for Breaking, Entering and Larcenies at two local business establishments.
Public Hearing
7:05 pm

The Council will hold a public hearing to discuss the Town of Haw River’s CDBG 2008 Haw River Community Revitalization Project (08-C-1877). The purpose of this public hearing is to receive comments regarding the closeout of the grant.
Michael Walser of Hobbs, Upchurch, and Associates spoke to the Council regarding the status of the current CDBG projects and Mayor Boggs opened a public hearing to receive comments regarding the closeout of the 2008 CDBG Haw River Community Revitalization Project (08-C-1877). No members of the public chose to speak and the Mayor closed the public hearing.

Consent Agenda

7:08 pm

The Council reviewed the previous meeting’s minutes from January 9, 2012 (with a noted correction of the recusal of Councilmembers Lovette and Warren) and a 12 month Vantage South CD at a rate of 0.55%. Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 5-0.

Old Business
Councilmembers Lovette and Warren recused themselves.
7:09 pm
Council will consider the request by Carter Lewis for a petition for voluntary annexation of a portion of the Challenge Golf Course (legally described as Tax Map #s 13-12-31, 6-39A-1, 13-12-36, 6-39A-23, and 6-39A-140) in order to build the Estates Subdivision.
Attorney Charlie Davis spoke to the Council about his previous concerns regarding recent legislation pertaining to annexations. The Town received a letter from the North Carolina League of Municipalities legal department that states the Town will not be liable for water and sewer connection on voluntary annexations unless the Town is annexing a distressed area. Given that the area in question is not currently occupied by any residences, the distressed area provisions will not apply. Therefore, the Town can proceed with the voluntary annexation in question without worry of unintended consequences from the recent legislation.
Carter Lewis spoke to the Council regarding his request for annexation and asked for some additional concessions. Mr. Lewis asked the Council to consider waiving the tap fees, up to the dollar amount of his investment in water/sewer lines, for the homes in his proposed subdivision as an incentive that he can use to sell the lots. Additionally, Mr. Lewis asked the Council to consider purchasing the fire hydrants on the water main that he will be installing and that the Town can tap into in the future. The Council also discussed their desire to have Alley Williams Carmen and King review and approve the plans in order to assure that the water and sewer line being installed by Mr. Lewis has been properly planned. 
After considerable discussion, Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to approve the voluntary annexation of a portion of the Challenge Golf Course (legally described as Tax Map #s 13-12-31, 6-39A-1, 13-12-36, 6-39A-23, and 6-39A-140) in order to build the Estates Subdivision with the following conditions:

· Mr. Lewis pays for the water and sewer line expansion.
· The Town will have AWCK review and approve the plan for the water and sewer line expansion.
· The Town will waive the tap fees for new homes up to the dollar amount invested by Mr. Lewis for the water and sewer line expansion.
· The Town will pay for the fire hydrants installed along the proposed main line expansion.

Motion carried 3-0.
7:32 pm
Council will consider the request by Carter Lewis Concerning Rezoning of a portion of the Challenge Golf Course (legally described as Tax Map #s 13-12-31, 6-39A-1,13-12-36, 6-39A-23, and 6-39A-140) from its current R-18 to Conditional Zoning of R-7 and R12  in order to build the Estates Subdivision.
Manager Earp explained to the Council that in order for Mr. Lewis to complete the subdivision according to his plan, he will need conditional zoning in order to accommodate the various home and lot sizes.  After discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve rezoning a portion of the Challenge Golf Course (legally described as Tax Map #s 13-12-31, 6-39A-23, and 6-39A-140) from its current R-18 to a conditional zoning of R-7 and R-12. Motion carried 3-0.
7:35 pm
Council will consider the request by Carter Lewis Concerning a Subdivision Plan Approval of a portion of the Challenge Golf Course (legally described as Tax Map #s 13-12-31, 6-39A-1, 13-12-36, 6-39A-23, and 6-39A-140 in order to build the Estates Subdivision.


Carter Lewis spoke briefly with the Council about his subdivision plan and answered question pertaining to it. Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to approve Mr. Lewis’ subdivision plan and the motion carried 3-0.
New Business

7:40 pm
The Council will consider a Resolution opposing increases in truck weights and/or lengths operating on federal state, county, and local roads within the state of North Carolina.
Manager Earp informed the council that he and Chief Dickens had recently met with representatives of the railroad and the NC Department of Highway Patrol regarding proposed legislation increasing limits on truck weights and/or lengths operating on federal, state, county, and local roads within the state of North Carolina. Manager Earp asked the council to consider a resolution opposing these proposed increases as a matter of public safety and in order to prevent more exaggerated road damage. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the resolution opposing increases in truck weights and/or lengths operating on federal, state, county, and local roads. Motion carried 5-0.
7:45 pm
The Council will consider setting a public hearing date concerning an amendment to the Town of Haw River’s Ordinance Title XIII General Offenses Chapter 131.01: Discharge of Firearms Regulated.
Manager Earp presented a proposed ordinance amendment aimed at regulating firearms in Haw River’s public parks. In order for this ordinance to be amended, a public hearing needs to be held before council consideration. Councilmember Allen made a motion to set a public hearing to consider amending the Haw River Ordinance Title XIII General Offenses Chapter 131.01: Discharge of Firearms Regulated on Monday March 5, 2012 at 7:00 pm in the Town’s Municipal Building located at 403 E Main Street in Haw River. Motion carried 5-0.
7:48 pm
The Council will consider a request from the Parks and Recreation Department concerning new programming.
Manager Earp and Director of Parks and Recreation, Randall King, presented to the Council a plan to implement new programming in the recreation department for the town of Haw River. Considering the almost complete lack of youth signups in recent years, Mr. King would like to start a sanctioned adult softball league. In order to accomplish this, the Town will need to enter into an agreement with The Lamb’s Chapel in order to utilize their field, approve a fee schedule for signups, and extend the park hours during softball season to accommodate longer game times. After discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the creation of the sanctioned adult softball league, the proposed fee of $500 per team, and the extended park hours with the understanding that off-duty police officers will be hired, if necessary, to maintain law and order. Motion carried 5-0.
8:09 pm

The Council will discuss request from Manager concerning the financing of the purchase of one new vehicle for the police department and a new generator for the public works department.
Manager Earp and Chief Dickens asked the Council to consider the purchase of a new police vehicle. Chief Dickens informed the council that the Crown Victoria is no longer in production and all Haw River officers had the chance to test drive several vehicles. The department decided on the Dodge Charger and Chief Dickens presented the council with the new graphic package the department is hoping to implement. Manager Earp informed the Council that the USDA money for police cars is likely still available but a new application for the Town will need to be completed and may or may not receive approval. Manager Earp also spoke to the council regarding the need to purchase a new generator as backup power for the Town’s pump stations. After discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to allow Manager Earp to proceed at his discretion with the purchase of two police vehicles with or without the USDA funding as well as the purchase of a generator. Motion carried 5-0.
8:26 pm
Manager’s Update

· Chief Dickens addressed the Council, thanked them for their support, and announced upcoming community meetings to get citizens more familiar with the police department and to open lines of communication.
· The Planning and Zoning Board will meet this month to address a special use permit request made by All God’s Children. Also, Holmes Electrical has submitted a request for voluntary annexation and rezoning. The variance request from Copart was initially tabled and has now been officially withdrawn. 

· The monthly pump station update meeting was held today and while the project is still on schedule, a few issues have arisen. Soil compaction testing has come in over the allotted budget, sludge buildup from the old pump station needs to be dealt with, and the switchover from the old pump to the new pump will need to be done differently than currently planned. Therefore, the Council will be presented with change orders on this project at the next Council meeting.

· The fire department’s siren has been adjusted as requested.

· The DOT will be doing right of way clearing along the bypass in the coming weeks.

· Duke Energy will be cutting and cleaning their major line through Town on Hwy 49.
· The Town has been approved to receive a grant that will pay $25 per container for 900 of the new 95 gallon recycling bins the Town will purchase.
· The PARTIF grant application for Red Slide Park has been complete and submitted.

· The Town Manager along with an Alley Williams Carmen and King engineer will meet with an NCDOT representative tomorrow to come to a conclusion on the sidewalk project crossing the bridge.

· The Governors Crime Commission Grant and the Energy Grant are both in the wrap-up stage.

Announcements
Councilmember Allen made an announcement that the New Leaf Society will be doing a project at Red Slide Park and she will provide more details as they become available.
8:51 pm

Councilmember Allen made a motion for the Council to go into closed session for a personnel matter. Motion carried 5-0. 

9:13 pm

Mayor Boggs re-opened the public meeting.
There being no further business of the council, Mayor Boggs asked for a motion to adjourn.

9:13 pm

Councilmember Allen made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor Boggs

Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk
